
What would you do if Christ came to your door and
needed something to eat? On the south side of
Milwaukee, the parishioners of the Basilica of
St. Josaphat give him something to eat!

Since the 90s, volunteers reach out to the hungry of
the neighborhood through their food pantry, regardless of
religion. “We turn nobody away,” said Soledad Socha
who, along with her husband Michael, currently oversee
the ministry.

But because of the great need and the limited
resources, those who live outside the
area are given food only on their
first visit. To receive the food
bags once a month, you must
live within a designated area
(between Becher and
Cleveland and First to 13th
Streets). However, a system of food help
remains ready for other sections of the city. Volunteers

are quick to direct the needy to the other sites.
This past year, the Basilica gave away almost 9,500

bags of food! A great feat, considering the pantry opens
for only one hour once a week, Wednesdays between 10
and 11 in the morning. Yet, they open every week, all
year round, no matter if the Wednesday falls on a holiday
since hunger takes no holiday!

Volunteers begin around 8 am to sort through dona-
tions. Often the staff continues working late, until 1.

Donations come in many forms. Some of the other,
area, Catholic churches collect cans and

goods to keep the shelves stocked.
Grasch Food’s (a grocery store in
Brookfield) gives fresh fruits and
vegetables and other bakery

items. Basilica volunteers collect
the goods before coming for the day’s

work. Other bakeries in the neighborhood also
donate their day-old stock.

A FRATERNAL VISIT FROM THE
MINISTER PROVINCIAL

The Very Reverend Father Patrick Greenough writes:
I visited the novices Dec. 2-3 and gave them a brief his-
tory of Mariology. I have been giving this conference to
novices for 15 years now at novitiates from New York,
to California and now Indiana. I took them all out to
dinner on Friday and we had a grand old time. Please
keep them in your prayers. They are our hope and our
future. Below is the homily I delivered. I want to share
it with you as a way of making you part of my visit:

We are blind—the blind men who asked Jesus to
help them see.

I dare you to go to your room sometime today, shut
your door and for ten minutes close your eyes and try
to do something, and straighten up your room, make
your bed, change your clothes.

See what it is really like to be blind. And see how
fortunate you are to be able to see. And boy can we
see! We can see everything around us.

We can even see the faults and sins of others. We can
see the idiosyncrasies of those around us. Those strange,
quirky things that people do. You can even see the things
of your directors that you would like to change.

But how well do we see our own faults and sins? Do
we see our own idiosyncrasies that drive other
friars crazy? Are we blind to the suffering, the
loneliness, the hurting of the friars we live with? Are we
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Did you know
One in five children in America

struggle with hunger
every day?

Pantry volunteers rejoice over a cornucopia of donated gifts.
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About every other month, parishioners donate
through a “reverse collection.” Before Sunday Mass
begins, a basket is passed with slips of paper containing
pantry needs. The people are asked to take one of the
slips and bring back the items the following week. Hence,
the whole Christian community gets involved in feeding
the hungry Christ and all can become aware of the needs
of their neighbors.

Numbers of families looking for assistance vary.
According to Michael, “Usually we help between 35 and
75 families. The most we’ve ever helped in one day was
95!” More and more seem to be coming with the
depressed economy.

Even on the coldest days, on the corner of 7th and
Lincoln, people line up outside the former convent
awaiting the opening. The old brick building stands
beside the magnificent Basilica and serves as the parish
center. On Wednesday’s, it also serves as the pantry’s
hub of operations.

Upon entering, folks needing help must offer informa-
tion that volunteers record and keep on file. Specifically,
the pantry wants to know the numbers living within the
household. This information then determines how much
is offered.

Older students from the Basilica of St. Josaphat School
also assist. Many speak Spanish and can help translate for
English-only volunteers. The students also help in sorting
the donations. They stay together in threes and usually
help between 45 minutes to an hour and a half.

I must confess, it’s not easy to be among the
needy. I feel overwhelmed at times, but try to go often
because it’s important to be there for the people, both
the volunteers and those looking for help. When I go,
I visit, offer prayers, a smile and words of encourage-
ment. My favorite is to give cookies to the little
children who patiently wait with their family.

On one visit, a gentleman stood out. Not only did he
tower at six feet four inches tall but he beamed a huge
smile like he had a secret. He reminded me of the
Cheshire Cat from Alice in Wonderland.

When I noted that he’d waited in line for some time
and asked about that smile, the man simply offered,
“St. Paul tells us to be ‘thankful in all things.’ He didn’t
say ‘for’ all things but ‘in’ all things. And so I am thankful
for the many blessings I have no matter what happens.”

Hopefully, through volunteers feeding the hungry
Christ, more of the area’s needy come away with a simi-
lar attitude of gratitude.

(Feeding the Hungry Christ, continued from page 1.)
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WORLD TRAVEL EXPERIENCES

Since 2005, the Province has invested in those in
Formation through spiritual pilgrimages to Poland with
the hope that this fraternal and spiritual experience will
ground them in their vocation and our brotherhood.

While some have experienced these opportunities and
have left the community, many have stayed. It is believed
that these common
experiences will bind
us together as a
stronger and more
fraternal brotherhood
and help us witness our
minority more clearly
to the world.

The CFC has also reinstituted the Assisi Pilgrimage
for those preparing for Solemn Vows. In addition, it has
become standard in most schools of theology that
students have a Holy Land experience. Therefore, the
theologians in Milwaukee as well as Joseph Schenk
will be visiting the Holy Land in January. Please keep
them in your prayers.

Any friar of the Province who has not had the
opportunity to visit Poland, Assisi, or the Holy Land
should have the opportunity as a son of St. Francis and
a brother of St. Maximilian. Please contact the
Provincial who will make it possible so that all can
share in a common spiritual and fraternal experience in
the Lord and as brothers in Francis.

God Bless, Fr. Patrick

SACRED HEART CHURCH in Farmer City
hosted the annual Community Thanksgiving Service.
Each year the Ministerial Association sponsors a time of
shared prayer and fellowship before the Thanksgiving
Holiday. Father James P. Henning (a.k.a. “Friar Tuck”
because of the habit) created a balanced service to
feature the 'Catholic' attitude for the civic holiday.
Participating in the service were pastors from the First
Christian Church of Farmer City, the Methodist Church of
Weldon and Farmer City, Trinity Fellowship,
Victory Christian, Bethel Baptist, and the Methodist
Church of Mansfield.

THE MI INTERNATIONAL COUNCIL was held in Rome from Nov. 14-17 at Casa Kolbe. The
Minister General, the Very Rev. Marco Tasca, and the Vicar General, the Very Rev. Jude Winkler, attended
with our Minister Provincial, the Very Rev. Patrick Greenough. The group is revising the MI International
Statutes, reviewing the MI throughout the world and preparing for a new web site and National Directories.



2011-2012 DATES AND ANNIVERSARIES

Nov 29-30 Definitory, Chicago, begin 1 p.m.

Jan 2 Epiphany Party, Marytown.
2 p.m. hors d'oeuvres;
3 p.m. Dinner & Extractions

Jan 24-25 Definitory, Chicago, begin 1 p.m.

Feb Australia Extraordinary Custodial
Chapter (to vote on merger).
A two-thirds vote needed.

March 5 Definitory, Chicago, begin 11 a.m.

April 21 Diaconate Ordination for
Friar Paul Schneider
Milwaukee, Cathedral of St. John
the Evangelist

April 30-
May 1 Definitory, Chicago, begin 1 p.m.

(vote on renewals, solemns
and novitiate)

May 15 SB Extraordinary Provincial Chapter
(To vote on Australia and to discuss a
Province Pastoral Plan for the Province.)
Meeting begins at 9:30 a.m. on Tuesday at
Marytown. All may depart after supper (or
inform the Guardian if you need a room for
the night). Renewal of Vows at EP

May 26 Priesthood Ordination for Hans Flondor.
Basilica of St. Josaphat, 11 a.m

June If both Australia and SB Province vote
“yes” on merger, then Fr. Patrick
Greenough will attend Australia’s
first “Provincial Custody/
Delegation” Chapter.

July 19 Investiture, Mishawaka, 5 p.m.

July 20 First Profession, Mishawaka, 11 a.m.

Sept. 16-28 General Definitory to meet
in Chicago and Marytown

! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! ! !

1212-2012 800th Anniversary of the foundation of
the Poor Clares

1852-2012 160th Anniversary of the Conventual’s
presence in North America

1872-2012 140th Anniversary of the establishment
of the First North America Province (IC)

“The Word became flesh.” The proclamation of
Christmas is also a light for all peoples, for the
collective journey of humanity. “Emmanuel,” God-
with-us, has come as King of justice and peace. We
know that his Kingdom is not of this world, and yet
it is more important than all the kingdoms of this
world. It is like the leaven of humanity: were it lack-
ing, the energy to work for true development would
lag: the impulse to work together for the common
good, in the disinterested service of our neighbor, in
the peaceful struggle for justice. Belief in the God
who desired to share in our history constantly
encourages us in our own commitment to that his-
tory, for all its contradictions. It is a source of hope
for everyone whose dignity is offended and violated,
since the one born in Bethlehem came to set every
man and woman free from the source of all enslave-
ment.—Pope Benedict XVI, Urbi et Orbi,
Dec 25, 2010

At left is an original work of art created by Fr. Alejandro
López for the 2012 Basilica of St. Josaphat Loaves and
Fishes Gala. Entitled “The Re-visitation," the colored pencil
drawing depicts Elizabeth’s visit with Mary. In the image,
both new mothers come together for strength and rejoicing;
the birth of the Savior has come upon them! As always,
Mary is focused on her Son. Yet, so is Elizabeth, as if
contemplating the meaning of this "Wonder!" The Elderly
mother has brought her cousin sweet oranges to share, a
sign of the abundance and blessings of the Messiah's Reign.
At the same time, the stormy heavens foreshadow a future
turmoil, where "the mighty will be brought down" and "the
lowly," like Elizabeth and Mary, will be "lifted up." But
another sign also appears: the clouds are breaking open, the
sky peaking out in the shape of a dove. In the End, “all will
be well!” For with God reigning supreme, it can only be so!
May all celebrate a Merry and Blessed Christmas and the
holiest New Year ever!

If any Parish has extra Mass stipends, please send them to the Provincial Office.
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blind to their hopes and dreams, their fears and struggles?
One thing I know we are all blind to is how much

God loves us. How much God over looks. How much
God forgives. How patient God is.

So How well do we really see? Like the blind men
in the Gospel, we should ask the Lord to open our eyes
so that we can see ourself as God sees us. So that we
can see ourself as our brothers see us. So that you can
see yourself as your directors see you.

And then we will be able to go throughout the world
proclaiming that we were blind and now we can see!

(Continued from page 1.)

From left to right, Fr. Luke Poczworowski’s Aunt Tessie enjoyed
Thanksgiving with her nephew, Deacon Fran McGann and Fr. James
P. Henning. Gobble, gobble, yum yum!
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